
Offord Cluny & Offord Darcy Parish Council

M I N U T E S   O F   A N N U A L  G E N E R A L   M E E T I N G  
Minutes of the  ANNUAL GENERAL  MEETING of the Parish Council held in the meeting room at the village hall on Thursday, May 5th at 7.30pm 
Present:

Cllrs Dawson, Eayrs, Gatward, Gimblett, Tomlin, Weitzel, Young

In attendance:
District Cllrs Boddington & West, Clerk

2016/1733
Election of Chairman
The outgoing Chairman, Cllr Gimblett, nominated his Vice-Chairman, Ian Weitzel.  This was seconded by Cllr Dawson and agreed unanimously. Cllr Weitzel accepted the appointment.
2016/1734
Election of Vice Chairman
The Chairman nominated Cllr John Gatward.  This was seconded by Cllr Eayrs and agreed unanimously.  Cllr Gatward accepted the appointment.
2016/1735
Apologies for Absence


Apologies were received from Cty Cllr Wisson
2016/1736
Open Forum (max 10 minutes)


No members of the public present
2016/1737
Declarations of Interest and Dispensation for Agenda items only



(Section 27 Localism Act 2011)


None
2016/1738
To Approve and sign the minutes of the meeting held on


April 7, 2016


The Minutes were approved as an accurate record and signed
2016/1739
Matters Arising from Minutes dated April 7 , 2016 (information only)
The Chairman spoke about the Annual Parish Meeting which all agreed was a great success and an enjoyable occasion.  The representatives from the ambulance service and community first responders were highly praised and Cllr Dawson confirmed she had written and thanked them.  It was agreed that more would be done to get a better attendance and that the school would again be asked to be involved and given more notice of this.
2016/1740
District & County Councillor Reports
Cllr Boddington firstly congratulated Cllrs Weitzel & Gatward on their appointments and also the outgoing Chairman for the work that he had done.   She confirmed that discussions around the A428 were ongoing and that she had been contacted by a resident regarding a potential development and had managed to allay her fears.
Cllr West also congratulated Cllrs Weitzel and Gatward on their appointments and thanked the outgoing Chairman for all of his hard work, especially in connection with the St Peter’s Wall project.  He confirmed that he too had received a letter from Jacob’s consultancy regarding the A428 and would continue to keep everyone informed of developments and hopefully build a good relationship between the contractors and the villages concerned.  He also mentioned that he had spotted a pot hole when he was delivering leaflets around the parish and had reported it.
2016/1741
Finance, Risk Assessment & General Purposes


1741.1
To Accept the Financial Information 



The financial information was accepted



1741.2
To approve and sign the balance sheet



The Balance Sheet was approved as an accurate record and signed



1741.3
To approve the Annual Governance Statement
The Chairman read aloud all the items from the Annual Governance Statement which were confirmed as requiring a positive response by all councilors.

Resolved to Approve:  Proposed Cllr Dawson, Seconded Cllr Weitzel

Agreed unanimously



1741.4
To approve the Annual Accounts

The Annual Accounts information as per the Annual Return was approved.

Proposed Cllr Dawson, Seconded Cllr Weitzel

Agreed Unanimously
Cllr Dawson asked whether the Council needed to enroll in a pension scheme for the Clerk.  The Clerk confirmed that as she earned under the threshold amount and did not wish to ‘opt in’ then there was no need for this to be done but would double check to make sure this was correct.

Cllr Young asked about the lack of National Insurance payments for the Clerk.  The Clerk confirmed that she made all HMRC returns online and that none was due but that she would re-check.
The increased hourly rate for the handyman was discussed and agreed.
2016/1742
To approve payments & sign cheques



The following payments were approved and cheques signed.
101072
Post Office


P O Box Renewal


£252.00
101073
Mrs C Bargh


Annual Meeting Refreshments
£12.13

101074
Rospa



Play Area Inspections


£172.20

101075
Ibbets



Maintenance Items


£9.17
101076
Village Hall Committee
Hall Hire



£68.00

101077
Antony Abbs


Grass Cutting



£740.00

101078
Mrs J Stanbridge

Salary & Homeworking

£637.87
101079
Paul Marshall


Village Maintenance


£423.50

101080
MWS



AED Positioning on Wall

£90.00


2016/1743
Leisure & Amenities

Cllr Gatward confirmed that since the last meeting (minutes herewith) he and Cllr Eayrs had inspected what needed to be done on the Millennium Green and Recreation Ground. In addition, they had found that some work needed to be done on the ‘Dipping Platform’ at the Pond.  Paul would be asked to deal with this as a matter of urgency. It had also been noted that the litter bin on the Recreation Ground was overflowing.  The Clerk was asked to obtain some spare keys for this.   Since the last meeting it had been established that the fence alongside the Horseshoes was owned by the pub.  The Clerk was asked to write to them and point out the problem with the rotting posts.

LEISURE & AMENITIES COMMITTEE

M I N U T E S
Minutes of a Meeting of the Leisure & Amenities Committee held in the meeting room of the Village Hall, Offord Cluny at 7pm on Monday, April 25th, 2016 
Present:
Cllrs Gatward, Dawson, Weitzel, Eayrs & Clerk
2016/370
Apologies for Absence
Apologies were received from Cllrs Gimblett & Bargh and Andy Scott-Donkin

2016/371
Declarations of Interest and dispensations for Agenda Items (Localism Act 2011)

None
2016/372
Approval of Minutes January 25, 2016


The Minutes were approved as an accurate record and signed
2016/373
Millennium Green (OMGT)





373.1

Monument Damage (update)

It was agreed that a repair would be more durable than a replacement.  Cllr Eayrs to get a quote for repair.


373.2

Topsoil & Turf

Cllr Eayrs to return mulch bags to Madingley Mulch and collect turf at the same time.  Topsoil is already with him and all will be delivered to MG once arrangements have been made with Paul for the work to be done.




373.3

Inspection report

Overall it was a good report.  A few medium risk items were raised and these would be dealt with.  Cllr Gatward to count how many caps were needed for MG equipment and MUGA and Clerk would then order.
The other items would be monitored.  The tyre swing had been replaced.  Thanks to Kevin Dawson for this.  Cllrs Gatward/Eayrs to look at Zip Wire to see if they could re-tension it without having to buy a new piece of equipment.

Cllr Dawson mentioned the gate to the junior play equipment and commented that it appeared that soil seemed to be preventing it from opening properly.  Cllr Gatward to have a look and Paul to fix if possible.

373.4

2016 Fireworks – Thursday, November 3, 2016

Cllr Eayrs confirmed that a PCC meeting had been held and that Andrew Shefford had agreed to be in overall control of the organization.  Help from all councilors would be needed on the day.  The Clerk was asked to confirm that Council’s insurance would cover the bonfire.  The firework display itself would be covered by Kimbolton Fireworks own insurance.  It was noted that the date was the same as the Full Council meeting which would be changed.



373.5

Ownership of fence from High Street to MG

It had been noted that some of the fence panels alongside the Horseshoes were damaged.  The Clerk was asked to establish who was responsible for the maintenance of this fence.
2016/374
Recreation Ground



374.1

Inspection Report

The report did not highlight any major issues.  The missing caps on the MUGA would be replaced.



374.2

Pitch Maintenance/Repair

Once the football club had finished playing for the season the condition of the pitch would be reviewed and suggestions for repair/maintenance brought to L&A.

It was noted that the benches were still being stored at Top Farm. Cllr Dawson to contact Phil Haslop to see if he was willing to understand their installation on the recreations ground.
2016/375
HDC Emptying of Litter Bins

HDC had suggested that two of the PC owned bins were removed and one HDC one moved further along the road and that is this was acceptable they would continue to empty the PC bin outside the cemetery without charge.  The Committee agreed to this compromise.
2016/376
Repairs to Noticeboards

Cllr Gatward confirmed that he would repair the noticeboard and would get the necessary bolts to complete the job.
2016/377
Village Hall Car Park

As the Community Chest grants were not available to Parish Councils this year it was suggested that the Clerk make the application on behalf of the Church for 50% of the cost of the resurfacing of the entrance area and if successful the balance would be met by the PC/Church.
2016/378
Station Lane tree felling in a conservation area

It was noted that some conifers had been felled.  There was no issue with this.
2016/379
Allotments
The Clerk had been contacted by one of the allotment holders regarding posts which had rotted.  It was agreed that the maintenance of the plots including the fencing should be the responsibility of the plot holder and that the tenancy agreement should be changed to reflect this. It was agreed to review the agreement at the next meeting and make any changes applicable from 2017.
2016/380
Cemetery


There were no maintenance issues with the cemetery.  The recent

problem with the identification of a grave plot for the scattering of ashes was now resolved.
2016/381
St Peter’s Churchyard


381.1

Laying of mesh at entrance

It was agreed that this would be looked at by Cllrs Gatward and Eayrs later in the week to see whether the conditions were now right to lay the mesh.  As grass would not have a chance to grow through in time for the planned events it was agreed to lay hogging over the top of the mesh.
2016/382
HDC Grass Cutting in Parish

Complaints had been received from residents regarding the height of the grass in Orchard Way and Park Way.  The Clerk was asked to establish when this would be cut and also the frequency for the coming season.  It was agreed that PC might have to make cuts in between to balance these areas with the rest of the parish.
2016/383
General Village Maintenance



No general issues to deal with
2016/384
Any Urgent Business
In accordance with section 100(B)(4) of the Local Government Act 1972 (as amended) the Chair will admit an item of urgent business in order that it can be dealt with at the earliest opportunity provided it has been raised at least 24 hours before the meeting.


None

2016/385
The meeting closed at 8.10pm and next meeting confirmed as Monday, May 23rd at 7pm.



**************************************
2016/1744
Planning
Cllr Young reviewed the meeting that had been held immediately before Full Council (Minutes below)

P L A N N I N G   C O M M I T T E E 
MINUTES OF MEETING
Minutes of a meeting of the Planning Committee held in the Meeting Room of the Village Hall, Offord Cluny on Thursday, May 5th, 2016 at 7.00pm

2016/400
Apologies for Absence


None
2016/401
Declarations of Interest for Agenda Items (Localism Act 2011)


None

2016/402
Approval of the Minutes dated April 7, 2016


The Minutes were approved as an accurate record and signed



2016/403
Planning Applications received


403.1
Application Ref: 16/00653/FUL




Offord Baptist Church, High Street, Offord Darcy




Conversion to residential dwelling

Councillors discussed the application and agreed that they had no object to the conversion itself but had reservations regarding parking issues both during construction and afterwards.  It was agreed to make these concerns known to the planning department.  It was also noted that the application contained a comment regarding a regular bus service and the Clerk was asked to point out that this was not the case.

Recommend Approval



403.2
Application Ref: 16/00619/HHFUL




11 Paddocks Chase, Offord Cluny

Single Storey Extension. New stairs to loft from first floor with the addition of new windows.

It was agreed that this application would not adversely affect the street scene and would not impact neighbouring properties

Recommend Approval


403.3
Application Ref: 16/00642FUL




Unit 1, Greenewable Park, Station Lane, Offord Cluny

Installation of 1 No. 21.m high lattice tower with 3 No.antennas and 2 No.dishes. 1No equipment cabinet and ancilliary development thereto within a palisade fenced enclosure.

Council agreed that it was in favour of technology developments within the parish which would benefit residents.

Recommend Approval
2016/404
Buckden Planning Application

An email had been received from the Action Group who were against the proposed large scale development in Buckden.  Although the Offords Parish Council was not an official consultee for this application it was agreed that comments supporting the action group and also noting possible adverse traffic issues for the Offords would be placed on the application on the HDC Website.
2016/405
Any other planning/enforcement matters

The Clerk confirmed she had been in contact with HDC regarding the possible mitigation of the overbearing nature of the containers at the industrial site on Station Lane and was awaiting a reply.

Correspondence had been received regarding the application at 14 Bramley Drive and its siting of 1000mm further back.  Council had no objection to this.

Further correspondence from HDC related to the extension of the business license afforded to 2 The Paddocks – again, Council had no objection to this.

2016/406         The meeting closed at 7.26pm




********
********************
2016/1745
A14 Huntingdon – Cambridge Improvement Scheme (update if available)


Cllr Weitzel confirmed there had been no new information.
2016/1746
Councillor Reports
Cllr Eayrs asked if there had been any progress on the situation with the hedge in Graveley Road.  The Clerk confirmed that she had reported this to Highways and they were looking into it.  She agreed to chase them up.  Cllr Eayrs also mentioned a flooding problem on Paxton Road near Mi Man’s Meadow due to a blocked drain which had resulted in a recent accident.  The Clerk was asked to report this to Highways.

Cllr Dawson confirmed that the second AED had been ordered.  This was to be fixed on the outside of the Church Rooms once the PCC had given permission.  She also mentioned the Community First Responders initiative and it was agreed to put this on the next L&A Agenda.

Cllr Tomlin asked about the maintenance of the bus shelters.  It was confirmed that they required some woodstain and Cllr Gatward agreed to ask Paul to do this.

Cllr Weitzel, in his role as Vice-Chairman of the Football Club, informed the meeting that the Junior Club would be holding a BBQ on the Recreation Ground on June 18th.  He also mentioned that the senior had stopped playing now for the season but that Buckden FC would be using the RG the following weekend.  It was agreed that all future requests for bookings for use of the RG should come to the Parish Council.  It was agreed that it was too late now to change the weekend arrangements but that this item would be placed on the next L&A Agenda.  It was noted that the Club would make a loss for the current year and that fundraising was about to begin.
2016/1747
Notices & Correspondence



None
2016/1748
Any Urgent Business
In accordance with section 100(B)(4) of the Local Government Act 1972 (as amended) the Chair will admit an item of urgent business in order that it can be dealt with at the earliest opportunity provided it has been raised at least 24 hours before the meeting.
None
2016/1749
The meeting closed at 8.41pm and next meeting date confirmed as June 2nd, 2016 at 7.30pm.  








Signed………………………………..









Date…………………………………...
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